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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. The Mayor noted that Councilman Clark Turner was out of town on a family vacation and was unable to attend today.
Mayor Festerman recognized and introduced his pastor, the Reverend Marilyn Weiler, of First United Methodist Church, 1520 S. Scales Street, Reidsville, who provided the invocation. 

The Council then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance. 

NEW DIRECTOR FOR THE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE.

Mayor Festerman called Denise Brady, Membership Relations Director of the Reidsville Chamber of Commerce, to come forward. Brady introduced Diane Sawyer, New Director of the Chamber to the City Council, to those in attendance. Mayor Festerman welcomed Ms. Sawyer to the position and “warned” her jokingly that she would be working closely with Chamber liaison, Councilman John Henderson. 

APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA.

Mayor Festerman asked Council members if they wanted to remove any items from the Consent Agenda. No one did.
Councilman George Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Richard Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the Consent Agenda.
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM NO. 1 - APPROVAL OF THE JULY 13, 2011 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved the July 13, 2011 Regular Meeting Minutes.
APPROVAL OF A MUNICIPAL AGREEMENT WITH NC DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION TO INSPECT MUNICIPAL BRIDGES WITHIN THE CITY AT AN APPROXIMATE COST OF $7,800.

With the approval of the Consent Agenda in a 6-0 vote, the Council approved a Municipal Agreement with NCDOT for the bi-annual inspection of the bridges and culverts classified as bridges within the City as outlined in Public Works Director Kevin Eason’s July 7th memo. (A COPY OF THE MEMO IS HEREIN INCORPORATED, ALONG WITH A COPY OF THE MUNICIPAL AGREEMENT, AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
- End of Consent Agenda –
PUBLIC HEARINGS:

CONSIDERATION OF AN ORDINANCE TO CLOSE AN UNDEVELOPED/UNOPENED PORTION OF MCGEHEE STREET. 

In making the staff report, Interim Community Development Director, Donna Setliff stated that the Resolution before the Council this afternoon is asking that an undeveloped portion of McGehee Street be closed. Setliff stated that this portion is about 140 feet long and dead ends. Setliff said the property is 40 feet wide and that it would be split in half, with 20 feet going to adjoining property owners on each side of the property for whatever width abuts that property. Setliff stressed this is the normal procedure of the Rockingham County Tax Department. She added that upon presenting the request to the Planning Board, the request had been unanimously approved. Mayor Festerman asked if anyone had any questions for Setliff.
Mr. Aquila Eugene Galloway came forward and stated there are three property owners involved. Setliff confirmed that three property owners were involved, but that Galloway’s property abuts the whole length and that he would receive half of the alley, about 20 feet. She reported that the Reidsville Garden Club would receive a portion and also the Barnetts would receive a portion. Councilman Henderson asked if the change would show up on Mr. Galloway’s deed the next time. Setliff said yes it would, and it would be showing on the County tax maps as soon as the paperwork is recorded.
The public hearing was opened at 3:10 p.m. when Mr. “Skeet” Galloway of 1342 McGehee Street came forward and asked if the City marks off the property, and if there would be any cost involved to the property owner. Setliff responded that the City does not handle the marking of the property. She said what usually happens is that if the property is ever sold, then a survey is done and the ordinance would be reflected on a new deed at that time. She responded that the ordinance will be sent to the County Register of Deeds’ office, which, in turn, will record the ordinance and notify the County Tax Department. Galloway asked if there was a cost. Mayor Festerman said he had some good news and some bad news: the good news that the property owner added to the size of his lot, the bad news was he would be taxed for the additional land. He reiterated that most people are extremely pleased with the process, obtaining the additional property and having control over it and that the property owner would not have to worry about a street coming through there. 
The Mayor asked if anyone was in opposition to come forward at this time. No one came forward to speak, and the public hearing was closed at 3:13 p.m.

Councilman Rucker then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the consideration of an ordinance to close the undeveloped/unopened portion of McGehee Street. 
The Ordinance as approved follows:


A RESOLUTION ORDERING THE CLOSING

OF AN UNOPENED PORTION OF MCGEHEE STREET

STREET CLOSING ORDER

(SC2011-1)

WHEREAS, on the 13th day of July, 2011, the City Council of the City of Reidsville directed the City Clerk to publish the Resolution of Intent of the City Council to consider the closing of an unopened portion of McGehee Street, in the Reidsville Review once each week for four successive weeks, such resolution advising the public that a meeting would be conducted in the City Hall Council Chambers on August 10, 2011; and

WHEREAS, the Reidsville City Council on the 13th day of July, 2011, ordered the City Clerk to notify all persons owning property abutting the unopened portion of McGehee Street, with the undeveloped/unopened portion being 40 feet wide and 120 feet long, as shown on the county tax records, by registered or certified mail, enclosing with such notification a copy of the Resolution of Intent; and

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has advised the City Council that she sent a letter to each of the abutting property owners advising them of the day, time and place of the meeting of the closing of the undeveloped/unopened portion of McGehee Street, enclosing a copy of the Resolution of Intent, and advising the abutting property owners that the question as to closing would be acted upon, said letters having been sent by registered or certified mail; and

WHEREAS, the City Clerk has advised the City Council that adequate notices were posted on the applicable street as required by G.S. 160A-299; and

WHEREAS, after full and complete consideration of the matter and after having granted full and complete opportunity for all interested persons to appear and register any objections that they might have with respect to the closing of said area in the public hearing held on August 10, 2011, and;
WHEREAS, it now appears to the satisfaction of the City Council that the closing of said area is not contrary to the public interest, and that no individual owning property, either abutting the street or in the vicinity of the street or in the subdivision in which the street is located, will as a result of the closing by thereby deprived of a reasonable means of ingress and egress to his property;

NOW, THEREFORE, the undeveloped/unopened portion of McGehee Street, further described below, is hereby ordered closed, and all right, title, and interest that may be vested in the public to said area for street purposes is hereby released and quitclaimed to the abutting property owners in accordance with the provisions of G.S. 160A-299.  Said area is further described as:

Beginning at a point at the southeast corner of the intersection of rights of way of McGehee Street (formerly Pine Street) and Ashe Street, said point also being the northwest corner of Lot 37 of the Race Track Property, R.P. Richardson, Jr. Estate as recorded in Map Book 2, Page 37 in the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence southerly with the eastern margin of McGehee Street 120 feet more or less to a point, said point being the southern end of said street, said point being the southwest corner of Lot 34 of the afore mentioned plat, said point also being in the northern lot line of Lot 13 on plat Revised Portion of Pennrose Park as recorded in Map Book 7, Page 78 in the Rockingham County Register of Deeds, thence westerly along the southern margin of said street and the northern lot line of Lot 13 of the aforementioned plat 40 feet more or less to a point, said point being the southwest corner of said street in the northern lot line of Lot 13, said point also being the southeast corner of Lot 45 of the Race Track Property R. P. Richardson, Jr. Estate in Map Book 2 Page 37, thence northerly along the western margin of McGehee Street 120 feet more or less to a point said point being the northeast corner of Lot 48 and the southeast corner of lot 49 of the Race Track Property, thence easterly, crossing said street 40 feet more or less to the point of beginning and being that unopened portion of McGehee Street (formerly Pine Street) that lies south of the southern margin of Ashe Street and being 40 feet more or less wide and 120 feet more or less long.
The City Clerk is hereby ordered and directed to file in the Office of the Register of Deeds of Rockingham County a certified copy of this resolution and order.

Upon motion duly made by ______________________________ and duly seconded by __________________________________, the above resolution was duly adopted by the Reidsville City Council at a meeting held on the 10th day of August, 2011, in the City Hall Council Chambers:

Upon call for a vote the following Council members voted in the affirmative:

________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________


and the following Council members voted in the negative: ________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________

This the 10th day of August, 2011, at ________o'clock.

/s/___________________________________

              James K. Festerman,  Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/_________________________________

    Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk

- End of Public Hearings -

CONSIDERATION OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES TO CORRECT A DISCREPANCY BETWEEN SECTION 15-22 AND SECTION 2-10 REGARDING PLANNING BOARD ATTENDANCE REQUIREMENTS.

Pearce commented that this was a matter of “house cleaning” on the City’s part. He said the ordinance states that any member who misses three consecutive meetings or four meetings in a twelve-month period shall be considered to have automatically resigned the appointment. Pearce said the ordinance needed to be added to the Planning Board requirements, to reflect the same requirements as the other Boards and Commissions.

Councilman Johnson asked if the absences were excused or unexcused. Pearce reiterated that it pertained to any absences. He stressed that some members had been out due to medical reasons, but the rules are still in effect. He said the individual would be allowed to reapply. The Mayor stressed there was no previous procedure for absences, either excused or unexcused. Mayor Festerman asked if there were any other questions from Council members. There were no further questions.
Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley and approved by Council in a 5-1 vote with Councilman Johnson voting in opposition to approve the amendment.
The Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE CODE OF ORDINANCES

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

CHAPTER 15, PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT

ARTICLE II, PLANNING BOARD

SECTION 15-22, ATTENDANCE AT MEETINGS PREREQUISITE TO MAINTAINING MEMBERSHIP

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the City of Reidsville Code of Ordinances be amended as follows:
Part I.   That Chapter 15, Article II, Section 15-22, Attendance to Meetings Prerequisite to Maintaining Membership be repealed and replaced with the following:

Faithful attendance at meetings of the planning board is considered a prerequisite for the maintenance of members on the board.   Any member who misses three (3) consecutive meetings or four (4) meetings in a twelve-month period shall be considered to automatically have resigned from the board.  A member terminated for lack of attendance may appear before the city council and request reinstatement.

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.

ADOPTED this the 10th day of August, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.






/s/_________________________________________








James K. Festerman








          Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/___________________________________
     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF AN AMENDMENT TO THE CITY’S CODE OF ORDINANCES WHICH INCLUDES LANGUAGE ALLOWING BOARD AND COMMISSION MEMBERS TO BE DISMISSED AT THE DISCRETION OF CITY COUNCIL IF THEY FAIL TO COMPLY WITH THEIR OATH OF OFFICE.
Pearce reported that this topic had come up as a result of discussion on staff level as well as between City Council members. It is a requirement that when individuals are appointed to various boards and commissions they are given an oath of office. They swear or affirm that they will adhere to the Constitution and Laws of North Carolina and local ordinances. Pearce said that, besides there being a requirement to attend meetings, there is no requirement to uphold the oath members are given. He said it seemed just “common sense” that there be some provision in place to ensure that a board member does not blatantly violate the City Codes and does exhibit good conduct. Pearce reiterated the wording, may be considered for dismissal by City Council.
Mayor Festerman asked if anyone had any further questions for the City Manager, none were posed.
Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve the amendment.
The Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

AMENDING THE CITY OF REIDSVILLE CODE OF ORDINANCES

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING

CHAPTER 2, ADMINISTRATION

ARTICLE I, IN GENERAL

SECTION 2-10, APPOINTMENT OF BOARDS AND COMMISSION MEMBERS 

BE IT ORDAINED by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina, that the City of Reidsville Code of Ordinances be amended as follows:

Part I.   That Chapter 2, Article I, Section 2-10, Appointment of Board and Commission Members be amended by inserting the following:

(d)  All members of boards and commissions appointed by the city council shall uphold the oath of their office or may be considered for dismissal by city council.   

Part II.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon its adoption by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.

ADOPTED this the 10th day of August, 2011 by the City Council of the City of Reidsville, North Carolina.






/s/_________________________________________








James K. Festerman








          Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/___________________________________
    Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AT 323 JACKSON STREET.
Interim Director of Community Development, Donna Setliff came forward and requested the ordinance be approved by Council to demolish 323 Jackson Street. Setliff noted that her department had received complaints regarding the conditions of the dwelling in December of 2010, at which time a building inspector went out and confirmed the there were numerous violations. Setliff reported that a Minimum Housing Code hearing had been held in February with notification mailed certified to property owners, Curtis and Heather Hearn and the lienholder, Harry Mullis, an ad was also placed in the local paper, and the property was posted. Setliff said the property owners did not appear at the hearing, but that Mullis was present.  An order was then sent out to Mr. and Mrs. Hearn and Mr. Mullis to demolish the dwelling within 90 days. The 90 days expired on May 9th, 2011. Setliff stated the cost of repairs at $20,000 exceeds 50% of the value of the house, which is estimated at a little over $6,000. She said there were delinquent taxes for 2010 in the amount of $217.00 and that recently the 2011 taxes had been mailed. Setliff said she was requesting permission from Council to proceed with demolition of the property.  
Mayor Festerman asked if the property owner has any recourse. City Manager Pearce said the matter could be brought before the Superior Court if the property owner wanted to get an injunction. He stressed the property owner had already had the opportunity to appeal the process and come before the Board of Adjustment. The Mayor noted that he realized the property is a blight on the community but asked if there appeared to be any drug activity at the address. Setliff responded not that she is aware of. Mayor Festerman asked if there were any other questions for Setliff. Councilman Rucker expressed his appreciation for the photos of the property being in color. He said it made a huge difference. 
Councilman Rucker made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to allow staff to demolish 323 Jackson Street.
The Ordinance as approved follows:
ORDINANCE

TO DEMOLISH 323 JACKSON STREET, REIDSVILLE, NC
BE IT THEREFORE RESOLVED:

WHEREAS, on the 1st day of February, 2011 at 10:00 a.m., the Codes Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina conducted a hearing on violations of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Chapter 4, Article II, Section 4-26, Housing Code for the property located at 323 Jackson Street, Reidsville, North Carolina Tax Map No. 8905-14-32-1747.  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was served on the owners, Curtis W. Hearn and Heather R. Hearn, by posting the Notice on the dwelling on January 5, 2011 and publishing same in the Reidsville Review on January 16, 2011.  The Complaint and Notice of Hearing was served on the lienholder, Harry Mullis, by Certified Mail which was received on January 5, 2011.    

WHEREAS, said owners did not appear at said hearing and presented no evidence, and whereas a copy of the Order of the Codes Inspector was hand delivered to Curtis W. Hearn on February 1, 2011 and to the said lienholder on February 3, 2011.  The Order, dated February 2, 2011, allowed said owners to remove or demolish the above structure on or before May 9, 2011, and whereas there has been insufficient compliance with said Order in that said structure has not been removed or demolished, and remains dilapidated and unfit for human habitation, and constitutes a public health, safety, and fire hazard;

NOW THEREFORE, pursuant to the Reidsville Code of Ordinances, Section 4-29 (c), the Codes Inspector of Reidsville, North Carolina is hereby ordered to cause the above structure located at 323 Jackson Street, Reidsville, North Carolina, to be demolished, and to placard said structure as provided by N.C.G.S. 160A-443 and Section 4-29 (a) of the Reidsville Code of Ordinances.
This is the 10th day of August, 2011.

/s/_____________________________________

     James K. Festerman, Mayor
ATTEST:

/s/_____________________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk
CONSIDERATION OF BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
City Manager Pearce distributed the ballots for the five individuals applying for positions to the City’s boards and commissions.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Opposition to Proposed Local Landfill
Mr. William Osborne, Chairman of the Rockingham County Democratic Party of 162 Oak Ridge Drive, Eden, came forward requesting a Resolution from the City Council of Reidsville in opposition to PBK Enterprises’ construction of a landfill near the banks of the Dan River in Eden. Mr. Osborne mentioned that the Democratic Party, in conjunction with the Dan River Basin Association, has hired an attorney to help protect the County’s interest. Osborne voiced his concerns regarding the effects of the landfill on local industry, especially Miller/Coors and area residents. Mr. Osborne mentioned that the City of Eden, as well as the Town of Wentworth, submitted Resolutions and made monetary contributions to the effort and requested the City of Reidsville follow suit.  
City Manager Pearce explained that a Resolution in opposition to the landfill had been submitted, approved and signed July 13th of this year. Mayor Festerman agreed that the issue had already been handled. Osborne commented that the group was in need of financial support from area municipalities and that contributions to the cause were appreciated. Mayor Festerman said that the issue may be looked at further, but the Resolution had been approved and forwarded to the County Manager’s office.
Community Involvement on Washington Avenue

Sherri Blackburn of 305 S. Washington Avenue came forward and addressed the Council regarding issues in her neighborhood. Ms. Blackburn expressed her appreciation to the City and the Police Department and also the Community Watch group for their efforts to improve safety in her neighborhood. Blackburn stated she still doesn’t feel comfortable going out in her own front yard or letting her grandchildren play there. She stressed there are people just “hanging out” who don’t live in the area. She said she had notified the Police Department of her concerns but would like to request the City help her clean up the area around Washington Avenue. Blackburn suggested a community garden, which might encourage unity between the neighbors. Blackburn asked if the City owned any property that they would consider designating for that purpose. She said she had conducted a survey of the homeowners and renters on the street and there was some interest.  
Mayor Festerman said the program is having some success in the Cambridge area and that it might be worth looking into. He asked Blackburn if she was active in the Neighborhood Watch program. She said she had attended National Night Out and that she had spoken to several people in attendance. The Mayor suggested that she speak to Captain Ronnie Ellison of the Police Department regarding splitting the area that is covered by the watch group because he was concerned it covered too much ground. Councilman Henderson said he and the community watch members were aware of the issues on Washington Avenue. 
Mayor Festerman then closed the public comments portion of the meeting.

CITY MANAGER’S REPORT. 
“Knots for Hope”.

Mayor Festerman asked the City Manager to expound on the tie he had chosen to wear to today’s City Council meeting. Pearce mentioned that the tie had been given to him by his good friends, Donnie and Cathy Taylor, as a congratulations gift for his appointment as City Manager. He commented on the color (pink) and said it was called “Knots for Hope” and that proceeds from the sale go towards the battle for a cure for breast cancer. He said that Cathy is a cancer survivor, and he was honored to wear it to the Council meeting.
Pearce mentioned that the City Clerk Angela Stadler had asked him how lengthy he intended to make these City Manager’s reports. He stated that he knew they were long but that he had a lot of information to cover. Mayor Festerman asked him if, at the end of each report, Pearce would pause and see if the Council members had any questions. Pearce agreed.

City Awarded Two Grants.
Pearce reported that the City had received an additional $75,000 from the USDA for a Rural Business Enterprise grant. The City Manager explained that the grant is a revolving loan fund to assist small businesses with startup costs, like The Vault restaurant, which is located in the old Bank of Reidsville building. The grant is repaid and can be used over and over to assist other businesses in the community. Pearce said that the money from the original grant of $75,000 had been loaned and paid back about 4-5 times to various small businesses in town. He expressed 
his gratitude and acknowledged how many improvements the total grant money of $150,000 would provide. 
Pearce said the second grant is from the Governor’s Crime Commission in the amount of $55,000 for operation of the Teen Center. Pearce expressed his pleasure that this grant will pay for almost 87% of the budgeted operating costs of the Center ($63,500) this year. Mayor Festerman stressed that this grant is normally only given at the time of startup for such a center. He said it is almost unheard of for the grant to be extended to a center already in operation. He said the Commission is very pleased with the way the center has positively affected the community. Pearce said it speaks well of the cooperation between the local Police Department and the City’s Parks and Recreation Department. 
333 S. Scales Street.

Pearce stated that the City now owns the property at 333 S. Scales Street, and crews are working to stabilize the building and demolish the interior, getting it ready for rehab. He commented that it was once thought that the building would have to be totally demolished, but that Newbridge Bank had donated the property to the City, along with $25,000 towards the stabilization of the building. He stated that after discussing the property with Newbridge officials, they came to understand that the building could be saved and be home for a viable business. Mayor Festerman asked how far $25,000 would go to cover the repairs to the property. Pearce assured the Council that it should cover about two thirds of the cost of the project. He reiterated how much better it would be to rehab the building and get it ready to house a new business than to have a hole in the City’s streetscape.
Lake Reidsville Spillway.
The City Manager detailed the structural issues with the spillway at Lake Reidsville. Pearce said the State has asked that the spillway be rebuilt. He said the problem was a lot worse that they had initially thought and that on the backside of the earthen dam, there is a damaged portion of concrete about 320 feet long. He explained how seepage had washed out soil under the spillway instead of going through the drains and that the drainage system had to be replaced. 

Pearce stated that the repairs could cost as much as $4 million and that he had discussed the problem and the financing of the project with the City’s Finance Director Chris Phillips. He said the water level has to remain at a certain level for nine to ten months or maybe another year while the construction is done. Mayor Festerman asked if there was any evidence of neglect on the side of the City.  Pearce said they had done what they could at the time, core drillings, etc. but just didn’t realize the extent of the damage from the surface. He stressed that it will be an ongoing process, lengthy and expensive, but necessary.
The Mayor asked if there were any further questions, no questions were posed.
New Federal Requirements for Traffic Signs.

Pearce stated there was a new federal mandate that would require State municipalities to replace existing traffic signs with ones that meet a federal reflectivity guideline by 2015. The City Manager said Donna Setliff and Danny Yount from the Public Works Department had done a survey and found 1,400 signs that did not meet the federal requirements. Pearce said they would begin replacing them as it became necessary, on an “as needed” basis. Mayor Festerman asked what would happen if they did not comply. Pearce responded that Federal and State funding would stop. The Mayor said that was a perfect example of an unfunded mandate. Pearce agreed.
Public Informational “Code Red” Software. 
City Manager Pearce reported that the City is partnering with the County on a public informational system called “Code Red”. He mentioned that the software is at minimal cost to the City and would enable emergency information to be sent to the residents of Reidsville via their phones. He commented that there has been some frustration in the past with regard to getting emergency information to residents. He said the City would have the opportunity to try the service out until March and then decide if they wanted to commit to the program. He stated 
the cost would not exceed $5,000.00. Mayor Festerman asked if the system was like a reverse 911 system. Pearce said yes and stressed it would be a very beneficial and effective method of communication. He added that Eden has a similar system. 
North Scales Street Improvements.
Pearce said the project is moving along faster than it looks. Mayor Festerman commented “not if you live there.” Pearce said the older the area, the harder it is. He said a situation had come up recently and they had decided to go ahead and take care of installing high speed cable while the project was under construction instead of tearing up the pavement later. He said the sidewalks are being installed and that they should be down to the intersection by next week. 
Traffic Lights Downtown.
City Manager Pearce said he has received numerous complaints regarding traffic lights. He had spoken to Dawn McPherson at NCDOT and inquired as to the reasoning behind the timing of the streetlights in the downtown area. She told Pearce that the main arteries of the City handle the heaviest amount of traffic and those streams of traffic are allowed the shorter cycle of the light. Pearce said he had timed the lights downtown and the longest someone has to sit at a light is two minutes at Harrison and Main. He commented it seems a lot longer, but that he had timed them.
Mayor Festerman commented if you are coming out of the hospital parking lot and get behind several cars and catch the light wrong, you may have to sit through two cycles, which is frustrating. Mayor Pro-Tem Balsley said of all the comments he gets from residents, this one is at the top of the list. He stated the lights at Richardson and Way Street as well as the one at Harrison and Way Street are just as frustrating. Councilwoman Joan Zdanski suggested inviting a representative from NCDOT to a City Council meeting. Councilman Rucker said he just wanted to make Chief Edd Hunt aware that he is not running those stoplights which drew laughter from those in attendance.
9-11 City Sponsored Memorial Service.
Pearce reminded those present that the 10-year anniversary of 9/11 is approaching. He asked Fire Chief David Bracken to come forward and inform City Council of the plans for a Memorial Service. Chief Bracken said that the Reidsville Fire Department, in conjunction with the Reidsville Police Department, would be conducting a Memorial Service at Market Square on Sunday, September 11, 2011, starting at 3 p.m. Bracken said there would be an invocation, an Honor Guard to raise the flag and a brief speech given by the Mayor, who is a retired Public Safety Officer. He said there would be public displays from the Fire and Police Departments and that the Fire Department would like to host a meal after the service for those present. He invited the Council members to attend. 
Mayor Festerman added that the members of the Council would be honored to participate and looked forward to the event. He asked if there were any questions regarding the 9/11 Memorial Service. There were no questions from the Council.
Filing Period for City Council Candidates.
Pearce mentioned that the following Council members had filed for re-election in the upcoming election; John Henderson, Joan Zdanski and George Rucker. Zdanski stated that Councilman Clark Turner’s intention was also to file before the deadline of August 19th. 
Police Department Grants.

Pearce asked Police Chief Edd Hunt to come forward and report on three Police Department grants. He stressed that two would require Resolutions and one would need a Budget Ordinance Amendment.  He said the first was for funding of the second year from the Governor’s Highway Safety Program for a traffic safety officer.  Pearce stated this is the second of a three-year grant with an allocation totaling $42,911, with the City’s share being $12,873. The City Manager assured the Council the funds have already been included in the FY 2011/2012 budget, he just needs a resolution. 

Mayor Festerman asked for a little more detail regarding the resolution. Chief Hunt stated that the officer would be assigned to Captain Ellison and would spend all his time doing traffic enforcement and traffic safety programs. He continued with a brief description of the DDACTS system of data analysis and also “place-based policing”. Chief Hunt commented that the ultimate goal was to make the streets of Reidsville safer for the motoring public. He said the officer assigned to this position is Officer Kirk Wade. 
Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Rucker and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, for a Resolution of support with regard to appropriate $12,873 for the funding of the City’s portion of this grant. (A COPY OF THE RESOLUTION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Pearce briefly discussed the second grant with regard to the purchase of equipment to implement the DDACTS program. Pearce said this is a 50/50 grant with the City’s share being $11,630 from the total amount of $23,260. He reiterated that all that is needed is a resolution.

Councilwoman Zdanski then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, in support of a Resolution to appropriate $11,630 for the funding of the City’s portion of this grant. (A COPY OF THE RESOLUTION IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Pearce mentioned for this third item he only needs funding and not a Resolution. He stated the City has been approved for funding from the Governor’s Crime Commission for the purchase of equipment related to the burglary reduction project for 2011. He said this is a one-year project in the amount of $13,320 with the City’s share being $3,330. Pearce asked for a motion of approval to appropriate the funds for this grant.
Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Johnson and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to approve and appropriate the funds in 
the amount of $3,330 from the fund balance. (A COPY OF THE CORRESPONDING BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.)
Mayor Festerman asked Chief Hunt to come forward and share a few of the Police Department’s statistics related to local crimes.

Chief Hunt expressed his gratitude for the opportunity to share this information. He said that in the last 2-3 years, even with the economy, the Reidsville Police force has been very fortunate to have maintained a full staff, with three of those being grant positions. He stated the department is taking advantage of those positions and focusing on community issues and has had a reduction in crime of almost 22% in 2009 and 6% this past reporting period. Chief Hunt said how pleased he is and how good it is for the community to currently be working together. He said he was grateful for the generosity of the City Council and the understanding of the City Manager to get behind some of the specialized projects with which the Police Department has been involved.
Chief Hunt attributed the reduction in crime to the dedication and insight of officers like Lt. Bill Roland and other individuals, who have worked relentlessly to obtain grant funding for various projects, one of the most recent being the consolidation of the 911 Center for Rockingham County. If the County is awarded this grant, it could possibly mean $8.5 million dollars for construction of a new building, additional equipment, and salaries for added positions over the course of the grant period, which is three years. He reiterated that the facility is much needed and that the State mandates certain standards. He stressed that it will be extremely beneficial for all citizens of Rockingham County and the City of Reidsville. 
Mayor Festerman asked if there were any questions for Chief Hunt or the City Manager, but none were posed. The Mayor stated that concluded the City Manager’s report.
ANNOUNCEMENT OF BOARD & COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS.
Deputy City Clerk Cindy Farris announced the following board and commission appointments (COPIES OF THE BALLOTS ARE HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.):

Reidsville Historic Preservation Commission – Ms. Valencia Abbott of 1211 Linville Drive was unanimously appointed to the Historic Preservation Commission. 

Ms. Annie Marie Simmons of 313 S. Branch Street was unanimously re-appointed to the Historic Preservation Commission.

Reidsville Human Relations Commission – Ms. Valencia Abbott of 1211 Linville Drive was also unanimously appointed to the Human Relations Commission.
Ms. Daphne Roach of 902 Piedmont Street was unanimously re-appointed to the Human Relations Commission.

Mr. Dick Frohock of 1516 Clovercrest Drive failed to receive a majority of the votes as constituted by the City’s Code of Ordinances for reappointment to the Human Relations Commission.  
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Henderson – The Councilman said the Reidsville Human Relations Commission had not met for the months of July and August. He commented that he had previously met the new Director for the Chamber, Diana Sawyers, and welcomed her to the position.
Councilman Johnson – The Councilman said he had not had an opportunity to meet with the Pool Association this month.  He did want to make the members of the Council aware of an issue that concerned him regarding traffic on Vance Street. He said he attends church at West End Baptist and that recently he has had to run across the street to avoid being struck by individuals speeding. He mentioned the speed limit is 30, and he is concerned that there will be an accident. 
Johnson shared information regarding the fourth annual clothing giveaway held at West End Baptist Church. He mentioned that the event would begin at 6 p.m. on Friday with set-up and hair braiding for girls, and continue Saturday morning from 10 a.m. – 12 p.m. Johnson said the event provides the opportunity for children to obtain clothes and school supplies, as well as haircuts for boys and hair braiding for the girls at no charge. The Councilman stressed how important it is for the youth in the community to start off the school year having a positive self image. He invited all to attend.
Mayor Pro-Tem Tom Balsley- The Mayor Pro-Tem said there had been no meeting of the Planning Board in July. He commented that he had attended “National Night Out” and enjoyed the fellowship and the food.
Mayor Festerman – No report.
Councilman Rucker – The Councilman thanked City Manager Pearce for attending the recent meeting of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission. He commented how appreciative the members had been that Pearce was in attendance. He reported that there was an issue regarding duck hunting, but that he would like to discuss that at a later time and he reassured the City Manager there will be more frequent meetings of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission. 
Councilwoman Zdanski – The Councilwoman said there had been no Appearance Commission meeting in July. The Historic Preservation Commission had two applications for Certificates of Appropriateness. They were one on behalf of Bank of America regarding paint colors, with the decision being white, and one from Austin Cox, owner of 327 Maple Avenue, who wanted to convert an area of his porch into a walk-in closet. Both were granted. She mentioned there had been an additional Certificate of Appropriateness requested from Jeff and April Williams with regard to windows at their home at 302 Maple Avenue, with the decision being that vertical 
windows would improve the appearance. Councilwomen Zdanski reported the Governor Reid House was having a problem with burrows from groundhogs and that repairs would have to be made. She also commented that she had attended the National Night Out and enjoyed the evening. She added that she was sorry time did not permit her to attend all of the Community Watch locations. Mayor Festerman agreed and complimented Captain Ronnie Ellison on the success and planning of the event. 
Mayor Festerman acknowledged Chief David Bracken and mentioned the upcoming memorial event to be held at Market Square on September 11, 2011. He encouraged the City Manager to get the word out to the community.

Councilman Henderson then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Zdanski and unanimously approved by Council in a 6-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:32 p.m.






______________________________________







James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

____________________________________

 Cindy Farris, Deputy City Clerk
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